'ELEPAIO

Journal of the Hawaii Audubon Society



For the Protection of Hawaii's Native Wildlife

VOLUME 36, NUMBER 7

JANUARY 1976

SEA TURTLE CONSERVATION By George H. Balazs**

Recent information relating to the conservation of sea turtles can be divided into three topics. These are (1) the November 1974 task force meeting held by the International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN); (2) the efforts to have the Federal government extend protection to the green (Chelonia), loggerhead (Caretta), and Pacific ridley (Lepidochelys olivacea) sea turtles under provision of the U.S. Endangered Species Act of 1973; and (3) my own personal attempts to slow the commerce in sea turtle products by directing correspondence to specific businesses and individuals. Each of these topics will be separately discussed.

1. IUCN Task Force Meeting: During November 22-24, 1974, a meeting of a specially constituted task force was convened in Miami, Florida, by the International Union for Conservation of Nature (Switzerland). In recent years the Survival Service Commission (SSC) of the IUCN has become increasingly concerned over the rapidly expanding trade in sea turtles and their products. Therefore, the purpose of the task force meeting was to review the commercial exploitation of sea turtles, and to give special attention to the state and implications of turtle culture. Invited members in attendance included Professors Archie Carr* and Tom Harrison*, Co-Chairmen of the SSC Marine Turtle Specialist Group; Dr. D. Ehrenfeld, USA; Dr. G. Hughes*, South Africa; Mr. G. Balazs*, USA; Dr. H. Hirth*, USA; Dr. N. Mrosovsky, Canada; Dr. P. Pritchard*, USA; Dr. L. Brongersma*, Netherlands; Mr. G. deSilva*, Malaysia; Dr. W. King*, USA; and Mr. A. Mence*, IUCN/SSC Executive Officer. Following the meeting in Miami, a number of the members (*) proceeded to Grand Cayman Island in the British West Indies to meet with the Directors and staff of Mariculture, Ltd. Mariculture, Ltd. is a commercial operation that has been engaged in the culture of green turtles and the marketing of products on a world-wide basis. The formal results of these meetings took the form of a statement of 'Principles and Recommendations'. During April 1975 these 'Principles and Recommendations' were issued by the IUCN as official conservation guidelines for sea turtles.

IUCN PRINCIPLES AND RECOMMENDATIONS (Reprinted from the IUCN BULLETIN, April 1975)

1. Because the majority of the distinct populations of Chelonia (green turtles) are extinct, threatened or rapidly declining, the entire group should be considered endangered.

2. The reasons for the extinction and decline of populations include particularly exploitation for meat, hides, eggs and other products (including souvenirs), massive killing of turtles in the trawl nets of fishing fleets as well as increasing habitat destruction and disturbance.

3. The situation has become even more critical with the expansion of international

commercial trade in sea turtles and their products.

4. As regards trawling, urgent attention should be given to encourage the use of nets designed to minimize undesirable catches of turtles, and research into this question should be given funding priority.

5. As regards souvenirs, the taking and preparing of turtles and turtle products

for the primary purpose of souvenirs should be strongly discouraged.

6. As regards primary exploitation (meat, hides, eggs), where it can be demonstrated

^{**}Hawaii Institute of Marine Biology, P.O. Box 1346, Kaneohe, Hawaii 96744

that local turtle populations can tolerate exploitation, and the desire or necessity is present, this should be done only by peoples traditionally dependent on them, with methods ensuring minimal waste and for local utilization. The diversion of wild sea turtle resources from traditional use by local people, or the expansion of that use, to satisfy or extend the demands of international commerce, is condemned.

7. It is emphasized at this point that there is a distinction between turtle farming and turtle ranching; a turtle farm implies that the unit is completely independent of wild stocks; a turtle ranch is a unit dependent on wild populations for eggs or turtles with the animals kept in varying degrees of captivity (H. Hirth, FAO Fisheries Synopsis No. 85, "Synopsis of Biological Data on the Green Turtle", December 1971).

8. Further, in recognition of the deteriorating energy and food resources of the world, it is advocated that wherever possible any turtle culture be maintained at the

lowest applicable trophic level.*

9. Farming objectives which lead to the expansion of existing markets resulting possibly in an increased exploitation of wild turtles are unacceptable. However, it would be consistent with the foregoing principles to accept turtle farming whose products will replace wild turtle products in existing traditional markets. The acceptability of any farm should be demonstrated by suitably designed and independently evaluated tests and data. Moreover, those ranching endeavours satisfying the above conditions and which can be shown not to harm wild turtle populations are also acceptable.

10. Funds should be provided for the preparation of informative pamphlets to promote the application of the foregoing principles and immediate measures should be taken to ensure the early implementation of such action as is necessary to conserve the marine

turtle resource in accordance with these principles.

11. Nearly all the considerations stated for Chelonia may be applied with equal force

to populations of the six other species of marine turtles.

*All organisms are classified as producers, primary consumers (herbivores), secondary consumers (carnivores), or decomposers according to the place they occupy in the food chain of an ecosystem. This placement is termed 'trophic level'. Therefore, herbivorous species should subsist on a diet based on plant protein and carnivorous species on animal protein.

The IUCN now recognizes the green turtle (as well as the other kinds of sea turtles) as being "endangered" with extinction. This classification will appear in the next updating of the organization's RED DATA BOOK. Although the action carries no legal power, many nations respect the policy decisions of the IUCN and, therefore, are likely to be favorably influenced in formulating their own conservation laws. Hopefully, the United States will be among those nations.

In view of the often conflicting publicity that has appeared in Hawaii and other areas about the conservation merits and state-of-the-art of commercial turtle culture (specifically Mariculture, Ltd.), perhaps it would be beneficial to provide further information on this subject. Mariculture, Ltd. was mentioned in the July 1975 issue of THE ELEPAIO (p. 7). For the past few years I have been critical of many of the conservation claims made by proponents of what I call "premature commercial turtle culture". Based on my own research, along with information supplied by other workers, it seemed apparent that sufficient biological control (e.g. reproduction, nutrition, disease) did not presently exist to warrant commercial production. It has been the belief of many conservationists and researchers that to go into commercial production and marketing before solving the basic problems would only result in an increased drain on naturally occurring turtle populations. This point was brought out by Professor Carr in the AUDUBON article "Great Reptilies, Great Enigmas" (March 1972). In addition, Dr. Ehrenfeld systematically analyzed the turtle culture problem in the AMERICAN SCIENTIST article "Conserving the Edible Sea Turtle: Can Mariculture Help?" (Jan-Feb 1974). My November 1974 visit to Mariculture, Ltd. as a member of the IUCN task force was the second time I had toured the facility and discussed problems with company officials. My first visit took place during January 1974 following a scientific conference on aquaculture which I attended in South Carolina. The Mariculture, Ltd. portion of the trip was made at my own expense in an effort to personally determine what level of expertise existed, and how this expertise related to the conservation of naturally occurring sea turtle populations. My own initial findings were in close agreement with the overall findings of task force members in November 1974. The following points were set forth in the report that was

filed covering our visit and meeting with the Directors and staff of Mariculture, Ltd. Task force members agreed:

a) that Mariculture, Ltd. has made claims and statements which are misleading and

demonstrably incorrect;

b) that this has resulted in unjustifiably favorable impressions in some quarters regarding its operations to date, and in some others in grave suspicion about its integrity;

c) that reconciliation of the conservation ethic with business efficiency in the

company's policy therefore remains to be demonstrated;

d) that no long-term operational planning projection has been made;

e) that the viability of its turtle culture operation has yet to be proved, as indeed has that of turtle farming in general.

For these reasons alone the task force members were unable to regard the operations of Mariculture, Ltd. as making a positive contribution to the conservation of the green turtle.

This notwithstanding, the task force members noted:

a) that Mariculture, Ltd. has recognized the harm done by its misleading publicity and has agreed to withdraw remaining inaccurate publications and to ensure that all future publications are scientifically accurate;

b) that the company has developed plant and installations on a considerable scale;

c) that research programs, one being of outstanding scientific merit, are in varying stages of development, and that facilities are also made available by the company to private research workers;

d) that the Directors of Mariculture, Ltd. have stated categorically that they wish to maintain frank and open dialogue with the IUCN concerning all aspects of the company's operations in order to ensure compliance with conservation requirements.

Task force members expressed concern:

a) that Mariculture's present practice of taking "doomed" eggs might become an established part of the operation, thus perpetuating ranching rather than farming and also encouraging an extension of the definition, and by implication the range of occurrence, of so-called "doomed" eggs;

b) that Mariculture's known interest in establishing operations in other parts of the world has implications which cannot be assessed in the lack of any long term operational planning projection, and which carry inherent dangers of accelerated gene

movement between oceans;

c) that the requirement for profitability can easily result in a disregard of inconvenient conservation considerations, particularly in regard to promotion of markets;

d) that the present culture operations depend on a nutritional regime at a higher trophic level than that naturally applicable.

Task force members therefore recommended:

a) that the present operations of Mariculture, Ltd. can not be regarded as being in the conservation interests of the green turtle;

b) that recognition be given to the efforts made by Mariculture, Ltd. in developing turtle/techniques and for its expression of intent to ensure that such development conforms to conservation principles; *culture

c) that Mariculture, Ltd. be informed of these principles, and of the IUCN's readiness to review the company's operations when convinced that they are, and are likely to continue

to be, in conformation with those principles;

d) that Mariculture, Ltd. be informed of the IUCN's pleasure at the company's assurance of frankness concerning all aspects of its operations, and of the IUCN's expectations of receiving practical demonstrations of this assurance by being kept posted about future plans, recognizing that new activities or significant extensions of present ones initiated without previous notice will be regarded as a breach of such assurance and therefore as grounds to doubt the company's integrity of purpose.

A final point worth mentioning on this matter is that during May 1975 Mariculture, Ltd. went into receivership due to financial problems. I do not know what the receiver's future course of action will be; however, I am concerned about the fate of the remaining captive turtles. I have been informed that a West German soup manufacturer may seek to obtain a controlling interest.

2. Efforts to Obtain Federal Protection: Presently, three kinds of sea turtles are on the U.S. List of Endangered Fauna. Included are the hawksbill (Eretmochelys), the

leatherback (<u>Dermochelys</u>) and the Caribbean or Atlantic ridley (<u>Lepidochelys kempii</u>). Along with other restrictions, the "endangered" listing prevents animals and their products from being legally moved across U.S. borders or transported in interstate commerce. The intent of this prohibition is to help protect wildlife from the destructive forces of commercialization in the United States. In spite of the availability of excellent imitations, the United States continues to be a major market for genuine wildlife products. As long as people will buy, or are permitted to buy, the world's sea turtles and other vanishing species will continue to be killed for the price they bring. The green, loggerhead and Pacific ridley sea turtles should therefore be afforded Federal protection in view of knowledge of their status and survival outlook. Efforts to have these turtles listed in the United States as "endangered" have been formally in progress for as long as 22 months. Governmental delays that have been, and continue to be, experienced in this matter are both inexcusable and discouraging to sincere, rational conservationists. A review of the history of this case is therefore warranted.

On December 28, 1973, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service published a proposal in the FEDERAL REGISTER to classify the green and loggerhead sea turtles as "endangered". In this Proposed Listing it was stated that evidence was on file in Washington, D.C. which showed that the turtles were threatened with extinction due to one or more of the following conditions: (1) the destruction, drastic modification, or severe curtailment, or the threatened destruction, drastic modification, or severe curtailment of habitat; (2) overutilization for commercial or sporting purposes; (3) the effect of disease or predation; (4) other natural or manmade factors affecting continued existence. Interested persons were given 60 days to make comments. Along with many others, I presented evidence in support of this Proposed Listing. For reasons that are still not entirely clear to me, no further action was ever taken on this proposal. On April 23, 1974, Dr. Wayne King, acting on behalf of the New York Zoological Society, petitioned the Department of the Interior under provisions of the Endangered Species Act to list the green turtle as "endangered", and the loggerhead and Pacific ridley as "threatened". A substantial amount of supportative information and data were filed along with this petition in order to supplement the evidence already on file in Washington, D.C. On August 16, 1974 (nearly four months later) a notice appeared in the FEDERAL REGISTER, but not for a Proposed Listing of these species as might logically have been expected. Instead, the notice called for a review of their status in order to determine whether there was sufficient evidence to warrant a Proposed Listing. Thirty days were given to submit testimony, and once again numerous researchers, myself included, offered evidence of the populations' decline. At this point, it is perhaps significant to note that the Review of Status notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER was issued jointly by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Department of the Interior) and the National Marine Fisheries Service (Department of Commerce). Previously, the Fish and Wildlife Service alone held jurisdiction over sea turtles. However, internal bureaucratic arrangements were made so that responsibility for sea turtles would be shared equally between these two agencies. The advantages of this transference of power have yet to be realized by the sea turtles. Regardless of the internal factors involved, the publication of a Review of Status notice, rather than a Proposed Listing, could only be viewed as an attempt to further delay the issue. The The attempt was successful. Nine months passed before the Fish and Wildlife Service and the National Marine Fisheries Service acted further. On May 20, 1975, a Proposed Listing was finally published in the FEDERAL REGISTER. The proposal called for a listing of all three species as "threatened" instead of placing the green in the "endangered" category as called for in Dr. King's petition. However, proposed regulations were set forth that would prohibit taking, importing, exporting, and interstate transportation and sale, except as specifically outlined as exempt by permit. Another period (60 days) for comments, views and objections followed. I was generally satisfied with the proposed regulations. With respect to the ban on taking, I made the following statements in my written comments to Washington on July 3, 1975: "Although some subsistence taking of green turtles still occurs in Hawaii, I nevertheless must endorse the total ban of such activity, at least for the present time. As suggested (in the FEDERAL REGISTER notice) numerous alternate food sources are available from the sea and, based on my knowledge of the Hawaiian green turtle population, continued killing cannot be justified if viability is to be ensured. Recent protective measures enacted by the State of Hawaii must be regarded as less than optimal and extremely belated. Comprehensive investigations are needed on those animals utilizing

feeding pastures around the major inhabited Hawaiian Islands. The results of such studies are absolutely essential to the formulation of a harvesting plan for subsistence or any other purposes. Unfortunately, the State has not yet seen fit to commit specific research funds to study its own native green turtle resource. Given the dismal history of exploitation and habitat destruction of Hawaii's turtles, continued taking in the absence of an ecologically sound management plan may very well result in the total elimination of this unique land basking Chelonia population."

Fortunately, not all conservationists were as satisfied as I was with some of the exceptions provided in the proposal. One of the objections raised by Dr. King dealt with the exception that allowed the drowning of turtles in trawl nets if such killing occurred incidental to fishing or research activities. Statements in the testimony that Dr. King provided on this subject were most convincing: "The use of the term "Incidental Catch" is unacceptable because it permits the continued killing of Threatened Species as long as that killing is secondary to the primary purpose of the fishing activity. The incidental killing of tens of thousands of individuals of some species of porpoise by tuna fishermen is permitted by the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) despite provisions of the Marine Mammal Act which require reduction of this killing to levels approaching zero. This acceptance by NAFS of a frequent, predicable and non-accidental killing of porpoises under the provisions of an incidental catch has set a dangerous and intolerable precedent. To further appreciate the magnitude of the problem one only has to look at the lack of protection presently afforded the Atlantic or Caribbean ridley sea turtle (Lepidochelys kempii). This species is nominally protected by both the Mexican and U.S. governments as an Endangered Species, yet, the single most important factor in the present decline of the species is probably the drowning of specimens caught in shrimp trawls in the northern Gulf of Mexico (the Texas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama and Florida Gulf coasts). Regulations have been imposed by both governments on the deliberate taking of Caribbean ridleys on nesting beaches and in coastal waters, but neither government has regulated the frequent incidental killing of the turtles on their feeding grounds, the shallow northern Gulf waters. Knowing the MMFS demonstrated reluctance to interfere with established fishing practices, we must assume that the feeding habitat of the Caribbean or Atlantic ridley will never be designated "Critical Habitat". We can also assume that the green, loggerhead and Pacific ridley turtles will be afforded no greater protection, no real protection, under the proposed "Incidental Catch" regulations. To correct this shortcoming of the regulations, we suggest (the section) be amended to read: Incidental and infrequent catch. The incidental and infrequent catch of such wildlife during fishing or research activities conducted at sea shall not be prohibited provided: 1) The specimen was caught by fishing gear incidental to fishing effort or research not directed toward such species, and provided that such incidental catching is infrequent or rare of occurrence, not recurrent, repetitious or repeated; and We further suggest it would be appropriate to set some measure of frequency above which the taking becomes more than incidental and infrequent. After reviewing actual catch records of trawls operating on feeding grounds and off rookery beaches it should be possible to state that catching one turtle in ten, twenty, or fifty trawl drags constitutes non-incidental or frequent catches and violates the prohibitions set forth in the regulations. We do not think it appropriate to permit the killing of one turtle for every couple of tons of shrimp as was done with porpoises and tuna. Enforcement of such a provision would be no more difficult than would be enforcement of the proposed regulation."

Although several other suggestions were also made by Dr. King, it was indicated that, on the whole, the New York Zoological Society supported and welcomed the long overdue proposed regulations.

Certainly it appeared as if Federal protection for these sea turtles was about to become a reality. Only it wasn't. On August 20, one month after the close of the most recent comment period, the National Marine Fisheries Service unilaterally issued a notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER. This notice stated that it would now be necessary to hold a public hearing (in Washington, D.C.) in order to obtain views and comments on the proposal. The hearing was granted following a request by Mr. Robert Nordstrom of the National Canners Association. Canned sea turtle products are a lucrative business in the United States. The date for the hearing was set for December 3, 1975; however, the notice indicated that problems encountered in the preparation of a draft environmental impact statement might result in further delays. As predicted, on November 14 the National

Marine Fisheries Service announced that the hearing was being rescheduled for February 25, 1976. In the meantime, the destruction of remaining populations of green, loggerhead and Pacific ridley sea turtles continues to take place.

3. Personal Attempts to Slow Commerce in Sea Turtles: The Hawaii regulation (Fish and Game No. 36) which prohibits the sale of green turtles has been interpreted by State officials as covering only those animals taken from Hawaiian water. It is regrettable that we have not yet become responsible enough to protect the world's other declining turtle populations from our commerce here in Hawaii. While waiting for this protection to arrive from the Federal level, I have attempted to slow down all commercial dealings in sea turtle products that have come to my attention. One method used is to express my displeasure through written correspondence to businesses that purvey such items. In some cases, the establishments have simply not been aware of the turtles' survival status, or the Federal laws protecting three of the species. In other cases, the profits from these items are apparently too attractive to warrant even a letter of reply, let alone responsible and cooperative action from the owners or managers. An excellent example of each case occurred when I wrote to a number of local restaurants a year and a half ago explaining the situation and asking for a voluntary halt to the selling of Hawaiian green turtle steak. This was, of course, before the State regulation went into effect in May 1974. Fisherman's Wharf, one of the largest sellers of turtle steak, terminated all sales five to six months before the legal ban. In sharp contrast, the Chart House, Pineapple Hill (Maui) and several other restaurants continued selling turtle steak not only up until the deadline, but also for months afterwards using meat that reportedly had been stockpiled in their freezers. Nevertheless, the overall number of positive responses to the various letters I have written has been most encouraging and a credit to the business people of Hawaii who have a sense of responsibility.

Summary of Some Letters and Responses

Sent to/Reason

1. J.C. Penny, Ala Moana Center, 9/74 (turtle shell jewelry)

2. Liberty House, Ala Moana Center, 12/22/74 (turtle skin purses)

 Shelpers, Inc. (mail order company in Kansas and Oklahoma), 12/26/74 (turtle skin boots)

4. Mrs. Betty Ford, 4/20/75
(turtle soup on White House menu—
popularized in VOGUE magazine article)

5. Shirokiya, Ala Moana Center, 9/30/75 (turtle skin purses)

6. The Pocketbook Man, Ala Moana Center, 10/16/75

(turtle skin purses)

Response/Action Taken
Telephone call received from store manager—
items immediately removed from store
Letter received from President of company—
sale of items stopped
No response—items still on sale; second
letter sent to Enforcement Agents of U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service
Short letter from Social Secretary—to my
knowledge, no corrective action taken

No response-items still on sale

Letter received from President of company—no corrective action to be taken, items still on sale

Also, an interesting letter was received from Atlantic Commodities Limited, Nova Scotia, March 11, 1975: ...Your name was given to us by the local fisheries as a possible commercial source of frozen turtle meat. We would appreciate your advising if there are any commercial freezing plants in your area, pack quantities of this material, together with a full description of species, pack, and if possible a price CIF San Francisco or Vancouver. ...

I gave the following reply to this ironic inquiry, April 7, 1975: ...Please be advised that no commercial supply of frozen turtle meat exists in Hawaii. Our indigenous green turtle (Chelonia sp.) population has been reduced substantially due to commercial exploitation and, fortunately, such activity was legally halted last year. As you are undoubtedly aware, similar destructive trends have occurred in most other sea turtle populations around the world. By the content of your letter, I must assume that your company represents a negative conservation factor, in that such inquiries and purchases can only serve to hasten the animal down the road to extinction. Perhaps the enclosed article by Dr. Carr will give you a greater insight into the problem and, hopefully, cause you to phase out your line of turtle products. ...

Greater progress in stopping the commercialization of vanishing wildlife would undoubtedly result if more concerned individuals would take the time to express their

views to the businesses involved. Besides sea turtles, there are a host of other species being sold down the road to extinction right here in Hawaii today. Such products include: whale and elephant ivory (scrimshaw and carvings); tiger's teeth (jewelry); sea lion leather (belts); furs; and lizard ans snake skins (purses and shoes). Recently I even saw the "stuffed" legs of small crocodiles being sold in Waikiki for key chains. Is there no end to Man's "war" against the creatures of the wild?

Testimony on bills relating to the preservation of green sea turtles in Hawaiian waters: SB 1530-74 and HB 1635, HD 1; to Chairman Kenneth F. Brown, Ecology, Environment and Recreation Committee; from President Wayne C. Gagne; 27 February 1974

The Hawaii Audubon Society supports the intent of both these bills.

SB 1530-74 would establish an hiatus on the taking of the green sea turtle. In view of the dwindling number of this species in Hawaiian waters as a consequence of human exploitation and in view of the steps now being taken by the Federal Government to designate the green sea turtle as an endangered species throughout its range, this bill is most appropriate. We believe that there is sufficient evidence to demonstrate that even the taking of turtles only for home consumption is jeopardizing its survival. The monetary penalty needs to be considerably above that which one could obtain for the meat of one turtle.

Regarding HB 1635, HD 1, we have qualms about the advisability of encouraging an industry based on mariculture-the commercial rearing of turtles-at this time. Firstly, mariculturists have not been sufficiently successful in inducing turtles to complete their life cycle totally in captivity -- from egg laying to egg hatching -- without having to resort to detrimentally drawing upon dwindling wild stocks. Secondly, until mariculturists demonstrate an ability and willingness to raise turtles on a sufficiently large scale to depress prices well below that which would make the marketing of wild specimens unprofitable, the incentive to black-market wild turtles will still be a significant factor in their survival. If turtles are reared and liberated from captive stock, these should be permanently marked so as to avoid confusing them with wild individuals.

We could support a carefully planned pilot program which would initially look closely at mariculture ventures with green sea turtles on a world-wide basis, with the points we

have raised in mind, before "breaking ground" here in Hawaii.

SB 1530, introduced by Senator Mason Altiery, would impose a moratorium on taking turtles. HB 1635, introduced by Representative Anson Chong, would release up to \$35,000 for research and management studies on the turtles. FAILED TO PASS/

The State Division of Fish and Game announced that Regulation 36 became effective 30 May 1974. REGULATION 36: Relating to the Protection of Marine Turtles

Section 1: It shall be unlawful to mutilate, injure, take, kill, possess, disturb, sell or offer to sell leatherback turtles (Dermochelys sp.), hawksbill turtles (Eretmochelys sp.) and green sea turtles (Chelonia sp.) or any parts thereof or the eggs or nests thereof from or within the State of Hawaii and waters subject to its jurisdiction, except

as provided in Section 2 and 4 of this regulation.

Section 2: It shall be lawful with a permit issued by the Board of Land and Natural Resources to: (a) take or possess marine turtles or their eggs for scientific, educational or propagational purposes; (b) take or possess green sea turtles for home consumption from the waters surrounding the eight major islands (Hawaii, Maui, Kahoolawe, Lanai, Molokai, Oahu, Kauai and Niihau) provided that the upper shell length is 36 inches or more (straight line measurement) and provided further that the turtle may be gutted and/or cut up into not more than five parts with one of the parts being the whole upper shell with the entire head attached and all parts shall be kept together until the permittee leaves the shore area for his home; (c) possess or sell the eggs or offspring of captive green sea turtles or products thereof; (d) possess with intent to sell marine turtles or products thereof acquired prior to the effective date of this regulation.

Section 3: It shall be unlawful to use nets for the taking of green sea turtles. Section 4: Nothing in Section 1 shall be construed as making it unlawful for any person to possess for purposes other than sale marine turtles or products thereof

acquired prior to the effective date of this regulation.

Section 5: Any person violating the provisions of this regulation shall be fined not more than \$500 as provided in Section 187-20, Hawaii Revised Statutes. -pau-